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CITY OF GRAHAM

BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT

November 17, 2015
There was a called meeting of the Board of Adjustment on Tuesday, November 17,  2015 at 7:00 pm. Members present were as follows: Dean Ward, Bonnie Blalock, Andy Rumley, Bill Teer and Ricky Hall. Michael Benesch was absent. Staff members present were Nathan Page, City Planner, and Martha Johnson, Zoning/Inspections Technician.
Chair Ricky Hall called the meeting to order, explained the function of the Board. 
Nathan Page explained the Rules of Procedure. Mr. Page stated as a Board member you should not speak to a citizen who has submitted an appeal prior to the meeting about the application prior to the formal hearing, if so this should be disclosed. Mr. Page also said that if a Board member spoke to a citizen opposing to or for an appeal should be disclosed prior to the meeting. Also if a Board Member would like to speak to a citizen about the hearing on an appeal but inform them your decision is based on information received during the hearing and that should be disclosed prior to the hearing. Mr. Page asked Mr. Hall to poll the Board to see if there are any conflicts of interest, and there were none. 

Mr. Page explained some of the procedures for the Board of Adjustments.  This Board is a quasi-judicial Board of record and, as such, all testimony will be recorded. The proceedings of this Board will be governed by the Development Ordinance, as recorded. The hearings are quasi-judicial. The process is similar to a court proceeding. First, a staff member of the City Planning Department will present an overview of the case. Then the applicant presents its evidence. The opponents, if there are any, will present their evidence. The applicant may then present its rebuttal. Board members are asked to refrain from questions until each speaker has completed his or her presentation. All testimony is given under oath. In a few moments, Martha Johnson will give the oath to all witnesses as a group. All witnesses are asked to sign the roster at the podium if you have not done so. Testimony should consist of facts each witness knows, not hearsay. All witnesses should come forward to the podium, and identify themselves each time they approach the podium. Speak directly into the microphone so their testimony can be recorded on tape. Any written evidence or exhibits must be presented to the Chair and a determination will be made whether it should be accepted. Written evidence or exhibits can be inspected by the opposing party. All evidence, written or oral, or exhibits can be objected to. Witnesses are subject to cross examination. Opposing representatives will have an opportunity to question witnesses after all witnesses for the other side have testified. If you wish to cross-examine, you may request recognition when the Chair asks for other speakers in favor or against the application and the Chair will recognize you. Please note that Board members may have visited each site under consideration as part of their preparation for this meeting. The Board will vote on each case after the presentation of all the evidence, pro and con, and discussion among themselves concerning the case. All decisions of this Board are subject to appeal to the Alamance Superior Court. Anyone in the audience, other than the applicant, who wish to receive a copy of the formal order issued by this Board on a particular case, must submit a written request to City Planning Staff.
Ricky Hall gave the invocation. Martha Johnson, Notary Public swore in Nathan Page and Gary Evans.
1. Dean Ward made a motion to approve the minutes from the September 23, 2015 meeting, second by Bonnie Blalock. All voted aye. 
2. Old Business. There was none.
3.  New Business.  AP1501: An appeal of a denial of sign permit by Gary S. Evans for a pedestal sign located at 141 E Harden Street (GPIN 8884240795). Mr. Page stated this is an appeal from a Denial of a Sign Permit issued by the City Planner. Mr. Page discussed the timeline and the exhibits. Exhibit “A” was the Zoning Permit, Exhibit “B” was  the Sign Permit for the decal sign, Exhibit “C” was Notice of Violation sent, Exhibit “D” was the Timeline, Exhibit “E” was an email sent to Gary Evans from the City Planner, Exhibit “F” was the sign permit which was denied, Exhibit “G” was email sent to Gary Evans from the City Planner explaining the denial of the sign permit to the property owner, Stop ‘n’ Go N.C., and last Exhibit “H” was the Notice of Appeal. 
Gary Evans of 1823 Wood Avenue Burlington, NC  27215 spoke next as the applicant for the appeal. Mr. Evans thought his permit covered all signs. Mr. Evan felt that a monument sign would cause traffic issues. Mr. Rumley asked if the owner was still trying to sell the property and Mr. Evans replied no and that he had signed a two year lease. Mr. Ward asked Mr. Page if there were any other solutions. Mr. Page said possibly rezoning to exclude this property from the Overlay District. Ms. Blalock said a monument sign would cause a visual obstruction at that intersection. Mr. Page stated that DOT rules on the setbacks and they would be more than ten feet from the intersection. Mr. Rumley said this was a highly travelled road and he feels that Mr. Evans has cleaned the property up and it isn’t an eyesore anymore. Mr. Teer asked Mr. Evans what type business did he have there and Mr. Evans said a car wash detailed service and his business was already in operation at that location. 

Mr. Hall closed the hearing. 

Mr. Rumley made a motion to approve the appeal for the sign that is currently on the property. Mr. Ward stated that he felt the Board was looking at the wrong issue. The appeal is for the denial of the sign permit and if the City Planner followed the ordinance. It was the consensus of the Board that Mr. Page did follow the ordinance. Mr. Evans asked if he could be “grandfathered in”. Mr. Ward said it had been vacant for more than ninety days therefore could not be done. Mr. Hall stated that it is a non-conforming use and the sign was there when the property was rezoned and rezoned back so it couldn’t be grandfathered in. Mr. Rumley asked if the Board upholds the ruling how much time before the sign has to come down and Mr. Page replied the typical notice of violation is ten days. 

Mr. Ward asked if it was tabled until next month’s meeting it could give Mr. Evans opportunity to explore some of the other avenues the Board had discussed. Mr. Rumley withdrew his previous motion. Mr. Ward made a motion to table this item until the December 15th meeting at 7:00, second by Mr. Hall. All voted 5-0 in favor.

The meeting was adjourned. 

                                      Respectfully Submitted,

                                  Martha Johnson, Secretary

